
DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
 

Planning Division 
 

m e m o r a n d u m 
 
 

TO:   Bruce Walden, Chief Administrative Officer 
 
FROM:  Elizabeth H. Tyler, AICP, Director/City Planner 
 
DATE:  November 9, 2004 
 
SUBJECT: Case No. 1910-SU-04, Request for a Special Use Permit to establish a Church in 

the R-2, Single Family and R-3, Single and Two-Family Residential zoning 
districts at 806 and 808 W. Michigan Avenue. 

 
Introduction 
 
Twin City Bible Church is located at the northeast corner of Lincoln and Michigan.  The church owns the last 
3 lots on the north side of Michigan: 810, 808, and 806. The church proposes to construct a new annex 
building at 808 and 806 W. Michigan. 
 
Two older houses currently occupy the lots. The church has owned the two existing houses and used them for 
church purposes since the early or mid 1970’s.  The house at 808 W. Michigan has been used as a parsonage 
and has had a mix of activities in it including residential, educational, and meeting purposes.  The house at 
806 W. Michigan has been used for church offices.  The church will demolish the old houses to make way for 
the new annex structure. 
 
In the 1991 Downtown to Campus Plan these two properties were down zoned. The change for 808 W. 
Michigan went from R-5, Medium High Density Multiple Family to R-3, Single and Two Family Residential. 
The change for 806 W. Michigan went from R-4, Medium Density Multiple Family Residential to R-2, Single 
Family Residential.  In each case the use as a Church or Temple would have been permitted by right under the 
old 1991 zoning designation.  
 
The current Urbana Zoning Ordinance Table of Uses V-1 states that a Church or Temple is permitted in the 
R-2 or R-3 zoning district only as a Special Use.  By demolishing the existing houses the petitioners will lose 
any claim of legally existing non-conformity.  For the petitioners to construct a new annex and establish a 
new Church or Temple use on the lots requires them to go through the special use permit process.  
 
Related Case 
On October 20, 2004 the Urbana Zoning Board of Appeals heard ZBA case 04-MAJ-14: a request by Twin 
City Bible Church for a major variance.   
 



The ZBA voted unanimously to forward the case to City Council with a recommendation for approval of a 
major variance to allow a 22.5% increase in the maximum permitted Floor Area Ratio (FAR) from .40 to .49 
for the new church annex.  
 
Background 
 
The Proposal 
The church activities have been hampered by the inflexible and obsolete design of the existing houses.  Over 
the years maintenance and renovations have been performed as necessary.  At this point it is no longer 
practical for the church to maintain the deteriorating structures in the face of the costs involved and the fact 
that they do not meet functional necessity. The church now proposes replacing them with a single building 
that meets the all the needs for office space, educational space, nursery during church services, storage etc.   
 
The new annex will be attached to the existing church by a two-story connecting link.  The lower level will be 
sunken one-half story underground so the overall height of the structure will be less than the existing houses.  
The result of the design will be an annex with the massing of a large single family home. It will be an all brick 
structure with architectural detailing that will be complimentary to the residential nature of the neighborhood. 
 
Essentially the use of the new annex will be the same as that of the existing houses, minus the resident staff.  
There will not be any increase in intensity of use from current activities.  A special use permit would enable 
the church to continue to utilize the lots in the manner they have for the past 25 years.  The difference will be 
that the new annex will provide an improved facility that is not deteriorating and still fits the neighborhood. 
 
Parking & Access 
Parking on the site will be nearly identical to the existing parking layout behind the two existing houses on 
the rear of the lots.  In the existing configuration there is a driveway between the two houses.  In the new 
configuration the access drive will be moved to the east end of the combined property. 
 
According to the Urbana Zoning Ordinance Table VIII-6, Parking Requirements by Use, a Church use 
requires one parking space for every 5 seats in the principal assembly area; Office uses require one space for 
every 300 square foot of floor area.  For educational uses one space is required for every 30 seats or 5 seats in 
an auditorium.  The new lot configuration will provide 14 spaces including 2 handicapped spaces.  The old 
configuration provided the same number but had to reserve two spaces for the use of staff residing in the 
parsonage house at 808 W. Michigan.  Because there will no longer be a need for residentially reserved 
parking, the number provided on the site will be adequate for the uses in the proposed annex.   
 
The main church itself does not provide on-site parking for its congregation.  For Sunday services the church 
members usually park on nearby streets or in University of Illinois owned lots to the west across Lincoln 
Avenue. Some specific parking spaces are reserved 24 hours a day 7 days a week for University faculty and 
staff.  Unreserved parking in the University lots is available free of charge on a first come first served basis 
after 5 pm weeknights and all day on Saturday and Sunday unless there are special events.  As long as the 
University retains this policy in the nearby parking lots there is adequate parking available for the church 
services. 
 
Access to the property can occur from Lincoln Avenue via an alley mostly on church property and shared 
with the sorority on Lincoln Avenue.  Vehicles will enter the annex lot via that alley and exit via the one-way 



driveway at the east end of the property onto Michigan Avenue. The access and circulation plan in the lot 
should be adequate for the limited needs of the new annex facility.   
 
At the November 4, 2004 Plan Commission meeting the commission discussed concerns that the parking lot 
might impact the neighbors.  The commission added the condition of approval # 4 that: “The petitioner 
maintains a policy to minimize excessive through trips due to lot full situations during services and events”; 
and condition #6 that: “The exit driveway to Michigan Avenue shall be separated from the existing driveway 
to the east by appropriate landscaped screening.” 
 
Discussion 
 
Requirements for a Special Use Permit 
According to Section VII-6 of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance, an application for a Special Use Permit 
shall demonstrate the three criteria listed below.  On November 4, 2004 the Urbana Plan Commission 
concurred with the staff analysis of the criteria. 
 

1. That the proposed use is conducive to the public convenience at that location. 
 
The proposed church annex would be conducive to the public convenience at this location because it 
would be available for Church members who are residents of the various university affiliated residences, 
apartments and single-family homes in the general area.  

 
2. That the proposed use is designed, located, and proposed to be operated so that it will not be 

unreasonably injurious or detrimental to the district in which it shall be located, or otherwise 
injurious to the public welfare. 

 
The proposed use should not generate a significant amount of vehicular traffic, noise, waste or negative 
environmental effects on or near the site.  The proposed use should not pose a detriment to the district in 
which it is proposed to be located. 

 
3. That the proposed use conforms to the applicable regulations and standards of, and preserves the 

essential character of, the district in which it shall be located, except where such regulations and 
standards are modified by Section VII-7. 

 
A Church or Temple is permitted as a Special Use in the R-2, Single Family and R-3, Single and Two-
Family Residential Zoning Districts.  The proposed facility is designed to meet applicable regulations and 
standards of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance and Building Safety Division. The new annex is designed to 
have the lower story half underground and so the massing is intended to emulate that of a modern single 
family home. The new design will preserve the character of the district. 
 
Summary of Findings 
 
At the public hearing on November 4, 2004 the Plan Commission adopted the following findings: 
 
1. The proposed church annex is conducive to the public convenience at this location.  It would allow the 



church to reorganize its office space and to provide education and youth development services for the 
nearby community. 

 
2. The proposed use should not pose a detriment to the district in which it is proposed to be located. 

Parking and access considerations have been addressed, and should not create problems for 
surrounding properties 

 
3. The proposed use is consistent with the zoning designations of the subject site and the surrounding 

area. The proposed church facility meets all applicable standards and regulations of the district in 
which it is located.  A church is an appropriate use in Residential zoning districts.  

 
4. The proposed church facility is generally compatible with the existing land use pattern of the subject 

site and the surrounding area 
 
Options 
 
The Urbana City Council has the following options in this case: 
 

1. Approve the Special Use Permit request; 
 

2. Approve of the Special Use Permit request with any additional conditions deemed appropriate or 
necessary for the public health, safety, and welfare, and to carry out the purposes of the Zoning 
Ordinance; 

 
3. Deny the request for a Special Use Permit. 

 
Staff Recommendation 
 
Based on the evidence presented in the discussion above, and at the public hearing conducted on November 4, 
2004, staff recommends that the City Council APPROVE the proposed special use permit in Plan Case No. 
1910-SU-04 for the reasons articulated above and with the following conditions of approval: 
 

1. The Special Use approval is contingent upon the ability of the petitioner to obtain a Major 
Variance approval from the Urbana Zoning Board of Appeals and City Council for an 
increase in maximum allowable Floor Area Ratio to accommodate the plan as designed.  

 
2. The project shall conform to all other City of Urbana Engineering, Building Safety, and 

Zoning Ordinance regulations.  
 

3. The design and site layout of the Church annex shall be in general conformance to the plan 
submitted with this memo and identified as Exhibit “F”. 

 
4. The petitioner maintains a policy to minimize excessive through trips due to “lot full” 

situations during services and events. 
 



5. No additional signage or external lighting along the south and east frontages beyond that 
required for traffic control or safety shall be permitted. 

 
6. The exit driveway to Michigan Avenue shall be separated from the existing driveway to the 

east and landscaping shall be planted within the separation. 
 

7. The parking lot lighting shall be installed so as to minimize spillage onto adjacent properties. 
 
 
 
Attachments:   
   Proposed Ordinance  
   Draft Minutes of November 4, 2004 Plan Commission Meeting 
   Staff Memo Plan Case # 1910-SU-04 
   Exhibit A: Location Map  
   Exhibit E: Aerial Photo 
   Exhibit F: Site Plan  
   Exhibit G: Architects rendering of proposed structure 
   Exhibit H:  Special Use Application 
 
 
Prepared by: 
 
 
                               
Paul Lindahl, Planner 
 
 
 
Cc:  

Twin City Bible Church, Petitioner, 806 W. Michigan, Urbana, IL 61801 
 
ABRIS Ltd. Architects, Attn: James Miller, 123 W. Main Street, Urbana, IL 61801 



 

ORDINANCE NO. 2004-11-147
 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A SPECIAL USE PERMIT 
 
 

(A Request to establish a Church in the R-2, Single-Family and R-3, Single 
and Two-Family Residential zoning districts at 806 and 808 W. Michigan 

Avenue / Plan Case No. 1910-SU-04) 
 

WHEREAS, Twin City Bible Church has submitted an application in Plan 

Case No. 1910-SU-04 to consider a request for a Special Use Permit for a 

Church use at 808 and 806 West Michigan Avenue; and 

 

 WHEREAS, all applicable development regulations are intended to be met 

by the petitioner, including those involving setbacks, drainage, and 

vehicular access considerations; and 

 

WHEREAS, after due publication, a public hearing was held by the  

Urbana Plan Commission on November 4, 2004 concerning the petition filed by 

the petitioner in Plan Case No. 1910-SU-04; and 

 

 WHEREAS, on November 4, 2004, the Urbana Plan Commission voted 7 ayes 

and 0 nays to forward the case to the Urbana City Council with a 

recommendation to approve the request for a Special Use Permit; and  

 

WHEREAS, in order to minimize the impact of the proposed development 

on surrounding properties specific conditions of approval are hereby imposed 

as permitted under the requirements of the Urbana Zoning Ordinance and 

identified in Section 1 below; and 

  

 WHEREAS, the approval of the Special Use Permit, with the condition 

set forth below, is consistent with the requirements of Section VII-6 of the 

Urbana Zoning Ordinance, Special Use Permit Procedures, and with the general 

intent of that Section of the Ordinance; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the findings of the Plan Commission indicate that approval of 

the special use permit would promote the general health, safety, morals, and 

general welfare of the public. 
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 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 

URBANA, ILLINOIS, as follows: 

  

Section 1. A Special Use Permit is hereby approved to allow the 

establishment of a Church or Temple on the subject parcels at 808 and 806 

West Michigan Avenue with the following conditions upon approval: 

 

1. The Special Use approval is contingent upon the ability of the 

petitioner to obtain a Major Variance approval from the Urbana 

Zoning Board of Appeals and City Council for an increase in maximum 

allowable Floor Area Ratio to accommodate the plan as designed. 

 

2. The project shall conform to all other City of Urbana Engineering, 

Building Safety, and Zoning Ordinance regulations. 

 

3. The design and site layout of the Church annex shall be in general 

conformance to the plan submitted with this memo and identified as 

Exhibit “F” attached hereto. 

 

4. The petitioner maintains a policy to minimize excessive through 

trips due to “lot full” situations during services and events. 

 

5. No additional signage or external lighting along the south and east 

frontages beyond that required for traffic control or safety shall 

be permitted. 

 

6. The exit driveway to Michigan Avenue shall be separated from the 

existing driveway to the east and landscaping shall be planted 

within the separation. 

 

7. The parking lot lighting shall be installed so as to minimize 

spillage onto adjacent properties. 

 

LEGAL DESCRIPTION:  
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The West Fifty-Four (54) feet of Lot Seven (7) in Lincoln Place being an 

Addition to the City of Urbana, in Champaign County, Illinois. 

 And, 

The East Forty-nine (49) feet of Lot One (1) of Lincoln Place in Urbana, 

Illinois as per plat recorded in Plat Book “C”, page 50 in the Recorder’s 

Office of Champaign County, Illinois, subject to easements and restrictions 

of Record. 

 

PERMANENT PARCEL #s:   93-21-17-304-008 and 93-21-17-304-007 

 

LOCATED AT:    806 and 808 W. Michigan Avenue, Urbana, Illinois 

 

Section 2.  The City Clerk is directed to publish this Ordinance in 

pamphlet form by authority of the corporate authorities.  This Ordinance 

shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage and publication 

in accordance with the terms of Chapter 65, Section 1-2-4 of the Illinois 

Compiled Statutes (65 ILCS 5/1-2-4). 

   

PASSED by the City Council this ____ day of _____________, 2004. 

 

 AYES: 

 

 NAYS: 

 

 ABSTAINS: 

 

       ___________________________________ 

       Phyllis D. Clark, City Clerk 

 

 

 APPROVED by the Mayor this ____ day of ___________, 2004. 

 

       ___________________________________ 

       Tod Satterthwaite, Mayor 
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CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM 

 

 

I, Phyllis D. Clark, certify that I am the duly elected and acting 

Municipal Clerk of the City of Urbana, Champaign County, Illinois. 

I certify that on the _____ day of ____________________, 2004,the corporate 

authorities of the City of Urbana passed and approved Ordinance No. 

____________________, entitled “An Ordinance Approving A Special Use Permit 

(A Request to establish a Church in the R-2, Single Family and R-3, Single 

and Two-Family Residential zoning districts at 806 and 808 W. Michigan 

Avenue / Plan Case No. 1910-SU-04)” which provided by its terms that it 

should be published in pamphlet form.  The pamphlet form of Ordinance No. 

_______ was prepared, and a copy of such Ordinance was posted in the Urbana 

City Building commencing on the _______ day of _____________________, 2004, 

and continuing for at least ten (10) days thereafter.  Copies of such 

Ordinance were also available for public inspection upon request at the 

Office of the City Clerk. 

 

DATED at Urbana, Illinois, this _______ day of ____________________, 2004. 
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  November 4, 2004 

 
MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING 
                
URBANA PLAN COMMISSION                               PRELIMINARY DRAFT 
                 
DATE:         November 4, 2004   
 
TIME: 7:30 P.M. 
 
PLACE: Urbana City Building 
 400 South Vine Street 
 Urbana, IL  61801 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:       Chris Alix, Laurie Goscha, Lew Hopkins, Randy Kangas, 

Bernadine Stake, Marilyn Upah-Bant, Don White 
 
MEMBERS EXCUSED: Michael Pollock 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Rob Kowalski, Planning Manager; Paul Lindahl, Planner; Teri 

Andel, Planning Secretary 
       
OTHERS PRESENT: Amy Ando, Joshua Busar, Jonathon Freund, Eric Haluursen, 

Seungmo Kang, Ji-Yun Lee, Ted Massey, Bill Meier, H. James 
Miller, David Sidney, Kyle Sprague, Susan Taylor 

 
 
NOTE:  In the absence of the Chairperson, Michael Pollock, Ms. Stake moved that Randy 
Kangas serve as Acting Chairperson.  Mr. Alix seconded the motion.  The Plan Commission 
agreed by unanimous vote. 
 
1.  CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL AND DECLARATION OF QUORUM 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m., the roll call was taken, and a quorum was declared. 
 
2.         CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 
There were none. 
 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. White moved to approve the minutes from the October 7, 2004 meeting of the Plan 
Commission as presented.  Ms. Stake seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved by 
unanimous voice vote. 
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  November 4, 2004 

4.         COMMUNICATIONS 
  

 A Directory of Who’s Who in Government 
 Planning Commissioners Journal 

 
5. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
There were none. 
 
6. OLD BUSINESS 
 
There was none. 
 
7. NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
Plan Case # 1910-SU-04:  Request for a Special Use Permit to establish a Church in the R-
2, Single Family and R-3, Single and Two-Family Residential Zoning Districts at 806 and 
808 West Michigan Avenue. 
 
Paul Lindahl, Planner, presented this case to the Plan Commission.  Using the Elmo, Mr. Lindahl 
showed how the petitioner, Twin City Bible Church, planned to replace the two existing houses 
with one new building.  He mentioned that the house at 808 West Michigan Avenue was zoned 
R-3, Single and Two-Family Residential Zoning, and 806 West Michigan Avenue was zoned as 
R-2, Single Family Residential Zoning District.  He noted that a church or temple use was 
permitted in both the R-2 and the R-3 Zoning Districts only with a Special Use Permit.  He 
talked about the surrounding land uses of the adjacent properties. 
 
Mr. Lindahl talked about the proposal for the Special Use Permit, parking and access to the 
proposed site, and about the related case for a major variance that the Zoning Board of Appeals 
forwarded to the Urbana City Council with a recommendation for approval.  He reviewed the 
requirements for a Special Use Permit according to Section VII-6 of the Urbana Zoning 
Ordinance.  He summarized staff’s findings, read the options of the Plan Commission, and 
presented staff’s recommendations, which were as follows: 
 

Based on the evidence presented in the written staff report, and without the 
benefit of considering additional evidence that may be presented at the public 
hearing, staff recommended that the Plan Commission recommend approval of 
the proposed special use permit to the City Council as presented with the 
following conditions: 

 
1. The Special Use approval is contingent upon the ability of the petitioner to 

obtain a Major Variance approval from the Urbana Zoning Board of Appeals 
and City Council for an increase in maximum allowable Floor Area Ratio to 
accommodate the plan as designed. 

2. The project shall conform to all other City of Urbana Engineering, Building 
Safety, and Zoning Ordinance regulations. 
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  November 4, 2004 

3. The design and site layout of the Church annex shall be in general 
conformance to the plan submitted and identified as Exhibit “F” in the staff 
report. 

 
Ms. Stake mentioned that 14 cars were a lot of cars, and she did not feel that the neighbors 
should have to look at 14 cars parked in the parking lot.  Was any screening required?  Mr. 
Lindahl pointed out that there was an existing fence along the south side to screen the play area 
and a neighboring garage and on the east side to screen the neighboring yard from the proposed 
property.  The fence on the east side would be moved over to the property line or replaced with a 
new screening fence. 
 
Ms. Stake inquired what type of screening would be used.  Mr. Lindahl replied that could be up 
to the Plan Commission.  They could require a fence or some bushes in front of a fence. 
 
Ms. Stake questioned if there would be any greenery on the proposed site?  Mr. Lindahl stated 
that the front yard was all grass.  It would be nice to have trees between the petitioner’s property 
and the adjacent neighboring property on the east side. 
 
Mr. Alix stated that it appeared on Exhibit “F” that the west 12 feet of the exit driveway would 
be new and that the east 8 feet was an existing driveway for the neighboring resident.  Mr. 
Lindahl replied that was correct.  There was an existing, neighboring driveway going back to the 
garage at 804 West Michigan Avenue.  There was a bit of a change in topography between the 
two driveways in that there would be a retaining wall constructed.  Mr. Alix noted that on 
Exhibit “F”, the retaining wall would only be about 30 feet long.  Did that mean that the proposal 
was for the exit driveway to be a shared driveway with the neighbor to the east?  Mr. Lindahl 
said no.  The proposal was for the petitioner to have a single-shared exit. 
 
Mr. Alix inquired if the neighbor’s garage only had one door and would the garage only be 
accessed by the neighbor’s driveway?  Mr. Lindahl said that was correct. 
 
Mr. Alix questioned what the current parking configuration was?  Mr. Lindahl answered by 
saying that it was a gravel parking lot. 
 
Mr. Alix asked if the petitioner was planning on moving the existing eastern fence over to the 
property line?  Mr. Lindahl responded by saying that was correct. 
 
Mr. Alix inquired if the parking requirements by the City would still be met with one fewer 
space or were 14 spaces required?  Mr. Lindahl stated that the parking requirements could still be 
met, because the petitioner was planning to provide one more handicap parking space than they 
were required to.  Mr. Alix asked from a screening standpoint, if the Plan Commission decided 
that landscape screening was required, then it could go into the area where the petitioner was 
planning to have parking space #1?  Mr. Lindahl stated that the City Engineers would need to 
look at that. 
 
Mr. Alix questioned if there was currently a second entrance to the parking lot off of Michigan 
Avenue between the two existing homes?  Mr. Lindahl said that was correct.  The driveway that 
was between the houses served as an in/out access for the church. 
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  November 4, 2004 

 
Mr. White questioned if the retaining wall would be constructed next to the existing neighbor’s 
garage?  He wondered what the retaining wall would do to the garage.  Mr. Lindahl referred the 
question to the architect for the proposed project.  Mr. White asked if there were any setback 
requirements in the covenants?  Mr. Lindahl replied no. 
 
Mr. Kangas inquired if the Special Use Permit would transfer to a new owner of the proposed 
site if the site were used for the same purpose.  If the use of the proposed facility would change, 
then the Special Use Permit would expire?  Mr. Lindahl responded by saying that was correct. 
 
Mr. Kangas asked if there would be a daycare in operation through the week?  Mr. Lindahl said 
that the petitioner did not intend to have a daycare through the week.  Mr. Kangas inquired if a 
daycare would be permitted?  Rob Kowalski, Planning Manager, pointed out that if the daycare 
was considered an accessory to the church use overall, then it would be allowed during the 
weekday or some other time besides on Sundays.  If some other organization wanted to operate a 
daycare on the proposed site, then the owner would require approval of a Conditional Use 
Permit, which would be reviewed and decided upon by the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
 
Mr. Kangas questioned if the parking spaces could be rented out during the week?  The church 
would not be allowed to operate the parking lot as a principal use parking lot, where the church 
had a business of renting spaces to others.  There were provisions to able to share excess of 
parking spaces with a neighboring use.  He added that since the petitioner was essentially 
scraping the proposed site clean and redeveloping it, the petitioner was required to bring 
everything into compliance with the city’s current code and regulations.  So, the current parking 
lot layout probably did not meet many of the current codes and regulations for parking layout, 
the size of spaces, and aisle widths and handicap spaces.  Although 14 spaces was not the 
minimum number of parking spaces required, the church made up for the amount required by 
providing for parking in the lot across Lincoln Avenue at the University of Illinois.  Of course, 
they wanted to get as many spots as they could right next to the facility, which is why they were 
proposing to move the eastern fence over and get an extra parking space in the lot. 
 
Ms. Stake questioned how the petitioner would move the east fence over?  It appeared to be on 
the property line now.  Mr. Kowalski stated that the fence was not on the property line.  The 
proposal was to relocate the fence four feet to the east right along the property line.  If the Plan 
Commission required landscaping in addition to the fence, then the petitioner would need at least 
four feet to meet that condition. 
 
Ms. Stake inquired what was in the back of the lot between the neighbor’s garage to the north 
and the proposed parking lot?  Was it an alley?  Mr. Lindahl replied that there was a grassy area 
next to the neighbor’s garage to the north.  Mr. Kowalski added that it was a power easement.   It 
was not an area that the church could pave and incorporate into the parking area. 
 
Jim Miller, architect for the proposed project, pointed out that the fence was a relatively new 
wood fence, and it was about four feet in height.  The petitioner planned to move the fence four 
feet to the east to correct the previous mistake of where the fence was originally placed.  They 
had discovered the mistake when the platting for the site was done. 
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He stated that there would have to be a retaining wall to separate the exit driveway for the church 
from the east neighbor’s driveway.  How they develop the retaining wall and driveway would be 
between the church and the neighbor to the east.  Those details had not been worked out.  By 
having a common driveway, it should help the neighbor, because the neighbor’s driveway was 
very narrow. 
 
Mr. Miller talked about the use of the parking lot.  Use of the parking lot would be intermittent.  
During the week, the parking lot would not be fully utilized.  The parking lot was designed for 
the elderly and the handicap.  It would only be fully utilized on Sundays.  The rest of the 
congregation would park in the University of Illinois parking lot. 
 
As far as landscape, he pointed out on a map where green space currently existed.  If they 
decided that they needed more green space, then they could lose parking space #1. 
 
Mr. White questioned how the petitioner planned to construct a retaining wall without the 
neighbor’s garage falling in?  Mr. Miller stated that the church would have to build the retaining 
wall on their property.  They planned to build the retaining wall up to the neighbor’s garage.  If 
any problems come up during the time of construction, then they would work it out with their 
neighbor. 
 
Mr. White inquired if the petitioner had talked to that neighbor as of yet?  Mr. Miller answered 
by saying that the church had talked to the neighbors, but found it difficult because there were 
three ladies in the family from three different generations that lived next door.  When the church 
gets to the point after the proposed plan was approved by City Council, then they would try to 
discuss with the neighbor’s to work things out. 
 
Ms. Stake felt that a shared driveway would not be a good idea.  If the neighbors wanted to park 
in their driveway, then they could not.  Mr. Miller stated that having a shared driveway would 
not mean that the church or its congregation would use the shared driveway.  It meant that it 
would give the neighbors a little more space to maneuver their vehicles.  The church would have 
to enforce a policy that the congregation, who used the parking lot, stay off of the neighbors’ 
driveway. 
 
Mr. Alix expressed concern about the proposed parking layout with the entrance off of Lincoln 
Avenue and the exit onto Michigan Avenue.  He was uneasy with the idea that people would 
circle the property to find a parking space.  Was the church prepared to address this issue?  Mr. 
Miller responded by saying that there was a very large sign, which stated that the parking lot was 
only for the elderly and the handicap, posted in the current entrance/exit driveway.  The sign has 
worked thus far.  Other people know that they are not allowed to park in the parking lot. 
 
Ms. Goscha asked if the church owned a portion of the parking lot that they shared with the 
neighboring sorority?  Mr. Miller mentioned that the church shared the access; however, the 
church did not have any ownership of the parking lot.  The church did have legal documentation 
stating that the church could use the driveway. 
 
Ms. Goscha questioned if the petitioner had thought about the implications of changing the flow 
of traffic through the parking area?  Mr. Miller stated that there were very few visitors.  It would 
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be nicer if they could enter off of Michigan Avenue as well.  After talking with the traffic 
engineers and looking over how the flow of traffic would work best, the City staff felt it would 
be best to have all traffic enter the parking area from Lincoln Avenue and exit onto Michigan 
Avenue.  Mr. Kowalski noted that there were two problems with having a two-way driveway 
onto Michigan Avenue.  The first problem was that the church could not get a wide enough 
access drive to meet the City’s code.  The second problem was that the City Engineer preferred 
not to have vehicles turning left off of Michigan Avenue into the church’s parking lot and 
creating a backup of vehicles trying to get in.  Just having a one-way out would lessen traffic and 
potential conflicts on Michigan Avenue. 
 
Jonathon Freund, of 811 West Michigan Avenue, noted that he lived on the corner of Michigan 
Avenue and Lincoln Avenue across from the Twin City Bible Church.  His family was pleased 
with the plans and was very thankful about how responsive the church and the architect had been 
in seeking the neighbors’ input.  The proposed building was quite tasteful.  However, it did not 
look like a house, and it would change the character of the street.  He expressed his concerns, 
which were as follows: 
 
1. The walkway between the proposed annex and the current church.  The walkway appeared to 

be very institutional looking.  It would be very much out-of-character with both the design of 
the new annex and the existing church. 

2. Lit signs.  He noted that his family live in the glow of the existing lit sign for the church.  It is 
so bright at night that he could see the light through his curtains.  The light was on all night 
long.  This was his biggest concern.  He noted that he would be thrilled if there was a 
provision preventing any more signs to be put up on the new annex. 

3. Landscaping.  The photos provided by the architect only showed grass.  The proposed project 
would stand out, because most of the structures on the street currently have some sort of 
shrubs and trees. 

4. The tree in front was misleading.  He noted that the mature tree in one of the photos was 
located in the wrong place.  This led him to think that the petitioner had not spent much time 
on the landscape plan.  The existing tree would need to be removed in order to build the 
proposed walkway shown in the site plan. 

 
Ms. Stake wondered why there needed to be a walkway between the proposed annex and the 
existing church.  Why could not the petitioner place the two structures next to each other and 
provide a door between them?  Mr. Freund commented that the walkway did break the two 
buildings up.  He was not opposed to the walkway itself.  He was opposed to the glass structure 
of the walkway. 
 
Amy Ando, of 712 West Michigan Avenue, stated that she did not consider herself against the 
proposal, but she had some concerns with signs, lights, and irreversibility.  In terms of 
irreversibility, she commented that if the church demolished the two existing houses, then if and 
when the church decided to move from the current location, there would be a case before the 
Plan Commission for adaptive reuse of the building.  Chances would be that the adaptive reuse 
would not be for residential use. 
 
She was also concerned about signs and lights.  The Urbana Zoning Ordinance did not have 
provisions against signs and lights in a residential neighborhood.  Currently the existing two 
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houses did not have any signs or any external illumination.  This was a very nice thing for the 
people living across the street and for the neighbors walking past those houses.  Until this case 
came up, she did not know that the Twin City Bible Church even owned those houses.  It was not 
clear that the houses were being used for anything but homes.  Obviously, when the houses are 
demolished and the proposed annex is built, this would change.  However, she did not see any 
reason why anything more than a one square foot nameplate should be allowed or why there 
should be any more lighting than that which would be absolutely necessary for safety to get in 
and out of the building after dark.  Although she did not think that the church would put up a big, 
lit sign, the Special Use Permit would outlive the current leadership of the church.  So, it seemed 
prudent for the Plan Commission to add conditions to the approval of the Special Use Permit to 
restrict signs and lights. 
 
Ms. Ando noted that she had attended a conference on “The Value of Ecosystems”.  She 
remembered the negative environmental impact of having extensive impervious surfaces.  It was 
a shame that the Urbana City Code insisted that driveways and parking lots be made out of 
impervious surfaces.  Gravel was much better.  Changing from what existed in the parking lot 
now to what was being proposed in the plan involved a very large increase in the amount of 
impervious surface, which would be bad hydrologically.  Lot by lot, as a community, we should 
worry about the amount of impervious surface that the City has. 
 
Finally, she did not recommend a shared driveway.  It would only be asking for trouble. 
 
Mr. Alix summarized her concerns by saying that her biggest concern was the possibility of 
additional signage.  Other specific concerns included external lighting.  Ms. Ando added that 
currently the Zoning Ordinance did not have a Light Pollution Ordinance, unlike other 
communities. 
 
Mr. Miller addressed the concerns of Mr. Freund and Ms. Ando.  He noted that the church was 
not planning to add any additional signs, because their intention was to have a sense of 
residential character with the proposed building. 
 
He mentioned that he had tried to figure out a way to replace each existing house with a new 
residence that would be used by the church for their uses, but it would still look residential.  It 
would be too expensive to do this, because they would have to have two elevators, two fire stairs, 
two accessible routes, etc. 
 
As far as the link between the proposed annex and the existing church building, the petitioner 
wanted to loose the link.  The way to loose that link was to make it transparent, so that people 
could see through it. 
 
Regarding landscape, Mr. Miller explained that they kept the shrubs out of the illustration so that 
the Plan Commission could see the building.  This did not mean that the church was not going to 
put lots of shrubs in.  Anyone driving by the existing church could see that they have heavily 
landscaped in front of the church.  They planned to carry the landscaping through to the back of 
the church.  Mr. Freund was right about the tree in front of the proposed annex.  The draftsman 
moved the tree on the Site Plan simply to provide the shadows and the affect of a place that 
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would be landscaped.  The tree would be removed, but it would be replaced with two trees.  
Landscaping was a very important part of providing a fine setting. 
 
Mr. Kangas asked if the petitioner was willing to codify the recommendations to City Council 
that there would be no external lighting beyond that required by city code?  Mr. Miller replied 
yes. 
 
Ms. Stake noticed that there were stairs in front of the proposed annex.  Mr. Miller explained that 
the stairs were required exit requirements out of the church.  They would have to maintain this 
secondary fire exit out of the church.  There needed to be a separation between the two buildings 
because there was a city sewer easement through there.  It was also not good structurally or 
aesthetically to bang two buildings up against each other. 
 
Ms. Stake inquired if the petitioner would be willing to put in trees on the east side of the 
property?  Mr. Miller responded by saying that there would be shrubs and trees put in to the 
extent that would be permitted in the space allowed.  Ms. Stake asked if they would lose a 
parking space?  Mr. Miller replied that they were not at that point yet.  They would have to see if 
that would be worth the trade off.  Ms. Stake asked if there were any existing trees in the back?  
Mr. Miller pointed out that there was one tree in the gap just east of the transformers.  Ms. Stake 
commented that she would like to see some landscaping between the church and the neighboring 
resident to the east. 
 
Mr. Alix proposed two conditions be placed on the Special Use Permit if approved by the Plan 
Commission.  The first condition was that no additional signage or external lighting beyond that 
required for traffic control or safety be permitted.  The second condition was that the petitioner 
must maintain a policy to minimize excessive through trips due to the parking lot being full 
during church services and events. 
 
Mr. White inquired as to how difficult it would be to scoot the retaining wall over or to make it 
so that there would be a split driveway all the way out with shrubbery all the way up to the 
neighbor’s front porch.  Mr. Miller stated that they could do that.  It would not be a problem.  
Ms. Goscha believed that by sharing the apron, it would be helping the neighbor out with turning 
out onto Michigan Avenue.  She suggested keeping the shared apron, but then begin a shrub after 
the apron to split the driveway. 
 
Ms. Goscha asked if there was any proposed permanent lighting to be part of the parking lot?  
Mr. Miller noted that they would keep it to only the minimum required.  The lighting would be 
something closer to the ground. 
 
Bill Meier, Senior Pastor of the Twin City Bible Church, addressed the issue of irreversibility.  
He noted that the Twin City Bible Church had been around the University of Illinois campus for 
70 years.  It formally existed at the corner of Springfield Avenue and Mathews until 1959.  The 
building was condemned, and the Digital Computer Lab took over the building.  At that time, the 
congregation had a huge debate of whether or not to move out where parking could be plentiful.  
Because of the vision of the church since 1933 to be a home away from home for students that 
the congregation decided to locate in their current location.  The church wanted to be within 
walking distance for the students. 
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There were over 400 students who attended the Twin City Bible Church on any given Sunday 
morning when school is in session.  Many of the students walk to the church.  Therefore, there 
were not as many cars.  The median age of the congregation was very low.  He was convinced 
that the church would be around for many years to come. 
 
Pastor Meiers apologized to Mr. Freund about the light shining in his window at night.  He did 
not know that the light was on all night, and he would try to do something about it. 
 
He pointed out that they encouraged their members to park at the Dorner/Gregory lot, which was 
several levels high.  The University of Illinois recently built this parking garage within the last 
two years.  It was located just west of the McKinley lot. 
 
There were other times during the week when the proposed parking lot would be used.  There 
was a seminary that used the church as well as a Korean Church that used the Twin City Bible 
Church early in the mornings. 
 
Mr. Kangas inquired as to how many parishioners the church had on an average Sunday?  Pastor 
Meier replied that there were about 750 parishioners on an average Sunday.  They had three 
services.  About 250 parishioners made up of community people with children come to the 
service at 8:30 a.m.  The second service was the big service for students with about 400 
parishioners.  There were about 150 parishioners who attended the third service, which consisted 
of students who did not get up early enough. 
 
Ms. Stake commented that the church and the neighbors appeared to be willing to make the 
proposed plans work. 
 
Mr. Goscha announced that she was a member of the Twin City Bible Church; however, she did 
not feel in any way that it gave her a conflict of interest on this issue.  She did not receive any 
funding from the church, and she did not intend to get any financial gain from the proposed 
annex.  She had specifically abstained from any public hearings on this issue that the church had 
sponsored, so that she would only hear the public testimony that the other Plan Commissioners 
heard at this public hearing. 
 
Mr. Alix inquired if the either or both of the conditions that he had proposed earlier would be 
acceptable to the Plan Commission.  Again, those conditions were as follows: 
 
1. The petitioner shall maintain a policy to minimize excessive through trips due to (lot full) 

situations during services and events. 
2. No additional signage or external lighting beyond that required for traffic control or safety 

shall be permitted. 
 

Ms. Goscha asked if condition #2 would include parking lot lighting?  She felt strongly about 
having lighting in a parking lot restricted to the site only and not spilled over into neighboring 
sites.  Mr. Alix felt that should be a separate condition.  Ms. Goscha suggested that Condition #3 
read as such:  Any parking lot lighting should have zero percent spillover on adjacent properties 
and be directed downward. 
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Mr. Alix added to Condition #2 the following language to distinguish it separate from the 
parking lot lighting:  No additional signage or external lighting on the south or east sides of the 
property beyond that required for traffic control or safety shall be permitted. 
 
Ms. Stake suggested having a fourth condition placed on the approval of the Special Use Permit 
to split the driveway.  Mr. White proposed that Condition #4 read as such:  The driveway onto 
Michigan Avenue shall be split, except for the access to the street, with shrubbery planted along 
the lot line between the church and the neighbors. 
 
Mr. Alix inquired if it was appropriate for the Plan Commission to not allow the neighbor to 
choose a shared driveway if they would want one?   Mr. Hopkins stated that he would argue that 
it was.  Mr. White agreed, because the neighbor would not always be the neighbor, and the 
church would not always be the church.  Ms. Goscha felt that she would be more favorably that 
this issue be an option open for discussion between the neighbor and the church.  She believed 
that the adjoining resident ought to have some say in what happens along their property line.  
Ms. Stake preferred that they did not share a driveway.  Mr. White stated that shared driveways 
were a problem.  It was always difficult to keep shared driveways shared as the owners and uses 
of the properties change.  Mr. Alix mentioned that once a shared driveway was on the property 
line, then it would limit the ability of the property owner to the east to reconfigure the driveway. 
 
Mr. Alix moved that the Plan Commission forward this request for a Special Use Permit to the 
City Council with a recommendation for approval subject to the conditions recommended by 
staff and to the conditions proposed by the Plan Commission, which were as follows: 
 
1. The petitioner maintains a policy to minimize excessive through trips due to lot full situations 

during services and events. 
2. No additional signage or external lighting along the south and east frontages beyond that 

required for traffic control or safety shall be permitted. 
3. The exit driveway to Michigan Avenue shall be separated from the existing driveway to the 

east by appropriate landscaped screening. 
4. The parking lot lighting shall be installed so as to minimize spillage onto adjacent 

properties. 
 
Ms. Stake seconded the motion.  Roll call was taken and was as follows: 
 
 Ms. Goscha - Yes Mr. Hopkins - Yes 
 Mr. Kangas - Yes Ms. Stake - Yes 
 Ms. Upah-Bant - Yes Mr. White - Yes 
 Mr. Alix - Yes 
 
The motion was passed by unanimous vote. 
 
Mr. Kowalski stated that the case would move forward to the Urbana City Council to be heard on 
Monday, November 15, 2004 at 7:30 p.m.  In addition, the major variance request for the Twin 
City Bible Church would be heard at the same time. 
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8. NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was none. 
 
9. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
 
There was none. 
 
10. STAFF REPORT 
 
Mr. Kowalski gave a staff report on the following: 
 

• Aldi Special Use Permit: The petitioner had requested to hold off on bringing the case to 
the Urbana City Council so they could address some of the concerns of the Plan 
Commission and concerns of the neighbors.  They wanted to revise their Site Plan based 
on the Plan Commission’s recommendations before bringing it to the City Council.  Mr. 
Kowalski expected it to come before the City Council within the next four weeks. 

• Hazard Mitigation Plan:  This was a project that Elizabeth Tyler, Director of 
Community Development Services, had been working on.  She learned from FEMA and 
IEMA that they wanted to have some input into the Plan before she brought it to the Plan 
Commission and to the City Council.  It will come before the Plan Commission in the 
near future as a Study Session item. 

 
11. STUDY SESSION 
 
There was none. 
 

12.  ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING 
 
Chair Pollock adjourned the meeting at 8:55 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
_____________________________ 
Rob Kowalski, Secretary 
Urbana Plan Commission 
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